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M I N U T E S
At 4:05 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College, District Number Seven, was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.
Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General.

CONSENT AGENDA:

Items included on the Consent Agenda for February 2005 were:
Approval of Previous Minutes

Motion 05:05:
A motion was made by Gidget Terpstra to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held January 26, 2005.  The motion, which was seconded by Dick Stucky, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

The Open Comment Sign-up Roster was circulated prior to the meeting.  Six members of the audience signed up to speak.  
At the conclusion of the Open Comment Period, Chair Welch thanked the speakers on behalf of the Board.

TRENDS AND UPDATES:  
Fashion Merchandising Program:
Berta Lloyd, Dean of Professional-Technical Education introduced Dr. Laura Portolese Dias, faculty member, to present information on the new Fashion Merchandising program.  The program is different from years before with a business approach to fashion, rather than fashion design.  The focus of the program is on “hands-on” learning accentuated with field trips, internships, vendor negotiations, and other merchandising projects.  Within the first quarter, 30 students were enrolled in the program, and there is optimism that enrollment will continue to grow.  Dean Schultz praised Dr. Portolese Dias for her enthusiasm and efforts to develop this new venture.
PUB Design:
Vice President Beverly Brandt introduced Student Government President Mr. Sean Keller to present the PUB remodel project.  Fees have been collected from students for 14 years ($3 million) towards the capitalization of the PUB remodel.  Sean recognized Mr. Scott Saunders for his guidance on this project for all these years.  In addition to Food Services, the Bookstore, Print Shop, Multicultural/Women’s Center Programs, International Student Programs, “Ebbtide,” and Community Resources will also be housed in this building.  Mr. Keller introduced Mr. Jim Kalvelage, principal of “opsis,” the architectural firm that has been developing the PUB plan with the College.  

In November of 2003 pre-design was begun and completed in July of 2004.  Preliminary estimates of costs and designs were also completed followed by an analysis of the viability of remodeling the existing structure.  In April of 2006, construction will begin with 13 months expected for construction time.  June 2007 is the estimated project move-in date.

From a design viewpoint, particular attention is being paid to ADA accessibility, creating a welcoming space to the building from the entrance of the campus, increasing student study space, better use of areas surrounding the building, and connecting the FOSS building with a common area.  The Pagoda roof lines established in the 60s will be maintained with modern glass structures.  Estimated cost is approximately $10 million.  Vice President Brandt explained the financing of this project.

Elliot Newlin, Student Government Vice President, has been a key driver on this project, providing input and coordinating students.

ACTION:  FACULTY SABBATICAL PROPOSALS, 2005-2006
Dr. Carol Henderson provided background for this item. She re-emphasized the importance of sabbaticals in re-energizing faculty teaching.  Recognition was given to the Sabbatical Committee for their work in reviewing the applications.  The cost of the sabbaticals including the costs of hiring part-time faculty is $192,700, a slight increase from this year’s budget of $186,000 in 2004-2005.

The July 1, 2004-2007 Agreement By and Between the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, District VII and the Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers (Article XIII: Leaves) states that the College may award annual sabbatical leaves to eligible faculty not to exceed four percent of the total number of full-time faculty.  For the 2005-2006 academic year a total of eighteen (18) quarters of sabbatical leave is being recommended.  All faculty recommended are eligible for a sabbatical leave, and the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee has complied with the provisions of Article XII: Leaves of the 2004-2007 Agreement.

Eleven sabbatical applications were submitted for consideration to the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee, chaired by Professor Ken LaFountaine.  Following the Committee's review of the written applications and applicant interviews, seven proposals were forwarded for the Board's review and consideration. The Committee recommended full year (three quarters) sabbatical leave for five faculty members at 86% compensation, two quarters sabbatical leave for one faculty member at 86% compensation, and one quarter sabbatical leave for one faculty member at 100%.

Motion 05:06:
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the Board approved granting sabbatical leaves to Professors Gary Parks, Tim Payne, Bob Thompson, Art West, and Jane Winslow for three quarters each during the 2005-2006 academic year at 86% compensation; to Professor Russell Rosco for two quarters during the 2005-2006 academic year at 86% compensation; and to Professor Steve Goetz for one quarter at 100% compensation.  
The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously by the Board.  
REPORT:  SCC FOUNDATION
Ms. Kae Peterson, Senior Executive of Community Resources, gave a report of the Legacy Lunch, held February 11, honoring those who are planning to provide donations to the College in their estate planning.  Jazz 101, a combined event with Shoreline School District, was held on February 12.  The SCC Foundation has engaged a consultant to audit the Foundation and reconcile the financial statements.

SCC Foundation and the Shoreline School District Foundation are the beneficiaries of “Shop for a Cause” on March 19th sponsored by Macy’s.  Coupons can be purchased for a 20% discount with proceeds going to the Foundation.

Ms. Peterson reminded those present that April 14 is the date designated for this year’s “Bowling for Brains” fundraiser.  The use of the bowling alley will be donated by Harley O’Neill.
REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson, Federation President, thanked the Board for approving the faculty sabbaticals and emphasized the role that faculty play in the administration of the College in addition to their teaching duties.  Ms. Toreson also emphasized that faculty are concerned about the campus climate and ready to work on collaborative and collegial processes to address these issues. 

A letter from the Faculty Senate was read by Professor Toreson outlining the concerns of faculty.  She also reported on the process and result of a Vote of No Confidence in President Moore taken by the faculty.

Ballots were distributed to full-time and part-time faculty on Feb. 7 by faculty representatives.  Results were returned on February 22 and tabulated by the elections committee.

Total votes: 156, distributed as follows:  126 NO, 26 YES, 9 abstentions

The Board thanked the faculty for its efforts and issued a short statement, which is available for review in the President’s Office.  
REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:
Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, read a personal letter into record.  Last Thursday, on February 17, Ms. Lytle attended a workshop on “Thriving in Chaos” by Dr. McKenzie.  Ms. Lytle thanked staff member Ms. Heather McKenzie for recommending this workshop for classified staff.
REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Sean Keller, recognized the Board for their time as volunteers to the College.  He expressed his appreciation for the College administration and the manner in which the February 18 all-campus meeting was conducted.  The students have worked with the administration over the last year to improve communications and wanted to re-emphasize that Shoreline Community College successfully provides a learning experience for students.  He did raise a concern over conflict management and the manner in which it has occurred on the campus and suggested that improvement can be made in this arena.

Sean reported on the Printing Solution project that is being tested now.  Free printing at the Library computer lab continues until next quarter at which time printing will be charged at $.02 per copy.  A campaign is being run by Student Government to demonstrate the savings involved and what else could be purchased with the savings.

The Student Government budget process has begun.
Recognition was given to Ms. Megan Ballock as the students’ Legislative Liaison.  Ms. Ballock will present her experience in Washington D.C. during the 1005 ACCT Legislative Summit at the next Board meeting.

Students recently traveled to Olympia to meet with WPDSS and, together, meet with WA State Representatives Maralyn Chase and Ruth Kagi and to attend a Higher Education meeting.  This was a good learning experience for students to observe the legislative process.

Over 400 students responded to the Student Survey that has been conducted online since the beginning of the academic year.  More information will be forthcoming.

All 12 marketing students from SCC who competed in the Washington State DEC competition will travel to the international event in Florida.

REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:
President Moore responded to the faculty Vote of No Confidence by recognizing the efforts of the faculty. She emphasized her ongoing commitment and her vision for this institution and her willingness to work with faculty on these issues.

President Moore reported on the trip to Washington, D.C., to attend the ACCT Legislative Summit.  Dr, Moore thought this was most successful trip primarily due to the presence of students.  The entire representation from Washington State brought one student on the trip (Megan Ballock) and legislators were most interested in hearing from the student.  Next year, two students will be taken on the trip.  Next week, a trip to Olympia is planned, with a legislative reception.

A meeting of CAEL to discuss Lifelong Learning Accounts was attended by Moore.  Senator Cantwell is sponsoring legislation to support LiLAs with the Ford Foundation, possibly sponsoring five states to incorporate this legislation.

Phi Theta Kappa has been given the Golden Pinnacle Award to the SCC PTK Chapter for increasing membership.

Correspondence sent to the College was read by Dr. Moore to thank SCC for giving a tour of the automotive program to a Kentucky college.  Continued recognition is now seen at all levels.

Holly will testify at the House Higher Ed Committee on behalf of the Health Care Personnel Shortage Task Force and the 2004 report of progress.

A presentation by President Moore, Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development Dr. Darlene Miller, and Executive Director for Government Relations & Grants, Mr. John Lederer, was given at the Washington Higher Education Association intended to create a strong voice for community colleges.
REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Board Chair Elsa Welch read excerpts from letters received from staff at the College that are supportive of President Moore and her efforts.  The letters will be available in the President’s Office. Chair Welch emphasized the need for an environment of trust where people can feel free to share their ideas.

Trustee Dick Stucky reported on the ACCT Legislative Summit and gave his impressions of the trip. The news from DC is “bleak;” these are not the times of the past.  The group attended several sessions designed to give trustees information regarding the current legislative scene followed by a trip to “the Hill.”  They met with Senators Patty Murray, Maria Cantwell and other legislators to discuss the needs of students.  They also attended a hearing.  In general, Mr. Stucky enjoyed his time in DC with the other trustees.

Jeff Lewis appreciated the comments that were offered during the Open Comment period, the reports from Fashion Merchandising, the PUB Remodel, the Sabbatical Proposals and the other reports given.  He thanked each of those who provided reports and comments at the meeting and provided kind words of appreciation.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Chair Welch announced that a short Executive Session would held for the purpose of discussing the performance of a public employee.  At the conclusion of the Executive Session, the Board would reconvene in Regular Session to adjourn the meeting.
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for March 16, 2005 beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Welch adjourned the meeting at ___________ PM.
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Jeffrey Lewis, Vice Chair
Attest: _______________________
Judy Yu for Michele Foley, Secretary
